
LEIGH AND BRANSFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of Leigh and Bransford Parish Council held at Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall at 7.00pm on Tuesday 25th March 2014.

Present:           
Mr J Sharp (chairman)


Mr S Seymour

Mr M Gloster



Mr G Jones



Mrs M Cooke



Mr P Hawkins



Mr B Porter



District Cllr Mr D Hughes (part meeting)



County Cllr Mr P Tuthill (part meeting)







1.    WELCOME AND APOLOGIES
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting and informed the council that since the previous meeting both Bruce Tasker and Cherry Hall had resigned. On behalf of the council he thanked them both for their service and wished them well. There were apologies from Mr Husband and Mr Warburton.

2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST AND CHANGES TO THE REGISTER OF INTERESTS
None

3. OPEN FORUM 
Not required
4.
MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS HELD ON 28th JANUARY 2014
Having previously been circulated, the minutes of the parish council meeting held on 28th January were confirmed and signed by the Chairman. 

5.
 REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES OF OTHER BODIES
a) Worcestershire County Council 

Cllr Tuthill reported that the county council budget had been finalised with savings of £30million on the previous year and a significant reduction in the number of buildings maintained and staff employed in some departments. Money has been obtained to start improvements to the roads towards the motorway and more may be forthcoming relating to building developments on the outskirts of Worcester. Work to upgrade Malvern Link station is now complete and the fire station is also being upgraded. 

Leigh Sinton traffic lights – Cllr Tuthill made the point that it was a MHDC planning matter and that under section 38 Persimmon would need to organise and pay for any works. The chairman reiterated the parish council view that traffic lights are not required. Cllr Tuthill said that MHDC had approached WCC to ascertain the long term ramifications of the work not being carried out. 

Discretionary budget – Cllr Tuthill confirmed that he had made arrangements to contribute £1500 to the parish for ‘entrance gates’ and had agreed to fund a mobile VAS from next year’s budget.

Lower Howsell Road congestion – On behalf of Mr Husband the chairman raised the issue of heavy vehicles causing gridlock. He noted that the construction traffic from the Kiln Lane development would exit directly opposite Lower Howsell Road and therefore would also be likely to use it. He requested that the weight limit for the road be reduced to 7.5k tonnes. The clerk to write formally to Highways, copying in Cllr Tuthill.

Bank House affordable housing – With reference to plans for the site Mr Gloster noted that there was a clause stating that the properties should not be occupied until all work, including the footpath, is complete. It was noted that the footpath has not yet been installed but the properties are now occupied. The matter was discussed with the view being taken that there had been a gradual erosion of the planning process over the course of this development.

District Councillor David Hughes arrived at 7.25pm. Mr Gloster re-iterated his point re the Affordable Housing site and the matter was further discussed, with Cllr Hughes taking the view that all that can be done now is getting the path in place as soon as possible. Mrs Cooke said that this was typical of MHDC’s weak approach to planning enforcement and both she and Mr Seymour requested that the approach Wolverley Homes have taken in this development be taken into consideration in any future applications. Cllr Hughes noted that all applications had to be viewed in isolation. 

There followed a long discussion regarding the history of the Bank House site and the affordable housing scheme, particularly regarding the illegal dumping of soil on the site and the lack of planning enforcement from MHDC.  Mr Seymour urged MHDC to look very carefully at any application submitted for the area behind the affordable housing site. Cllr Hughes made the point that MHDC could only work within the planning framework. The chairman concluded by requesting that MHDC act on information provided to them regarding breaches of planning regulations rather than burying it and that currently people are able to take advantage of a weak system of enforcement. Mr Gloster requested access to the plans for the footway alongside the site and Cllr Hughes agreed to try to obtain a copy.

Other issues

The issue of the proposed traffic lights in Leigh Sinton was raised again, with the chairman reiterating the point that the village did not want them. Cllr Hughes confirmed he had conveyed this view to Duncan Rudge.

Mr Seymour asked whether the layby outside the telephone exchange could be paid for out of this section 38 funding as it would have the effect of easing congestion in the village.

Mr Porter noted that he had been to the library to view a planning application, having been advised by library staff that a planning officer would be present, and found this not to be the case. Cllr Hughes made the point that it had not proved worthwhile to keep a planning officer at the hub as they had been under-utilised. Mr Porter expressed concern that library staff are giving people inaccurate information.

Regarding the SWDP, the Inspector will soon be producing interim figures for the number of additional housing units required. It looks likely to be under 27,500 and therefore a number that can be accommodated within the existing plan, and if so, it should be ready for adoption early in 2015. If it is more than this the plan will need to be withdrawn and a new one produced.

Re the Kiln Lane development, Cllr Hughes said that planning officers had taken the view that the development would have minimal impact on the significant gap. If the application had been fought it would have been lost and that would have set a more dangerous precedent for future applications. He confirmed that any proposed developments within the gap would be strenuously defended.

Cllr Tuthill left the meeting at this point. The chairman thanked him for the funding he had agreed to contribute to the parish and for the VAS he had agreed to provide.

The chairman stated that the parish had written formally to Cllr Hughes regarding his lack of engagement with local views during recent planning applications and as yet no response had been received. Mrs Cooke read out a copy of the letter for the benefit of the meeting. 

Cllr Hughes explained that he felt it was important that he represented the views of the parish but that this often led to him walking a difficult line, particularly when some people were so vocal in their opposition. He said that he had spent a long time with Mr Williamson discussing the national policy framework and had sought to encourage a dialogue between the parish council and the developers regarding community consultation. He noted that he had spoken in favour of the Kiln Lane proposal and Cllr Warburton had spoken against it. When the application was initially rejected it was the planning officers who had decided that the decision was not sound and that it should go back to committee, where he had again explained his position. He stated that he did his best to represent the parish but that if due to policy he was unable to do so then he would have no alternative but to tell the parish that was the case. The chairman said that was the point the parish council were making and the problem was that this type of dialogue did not take place. Mr Seymour added that the government had said that neighbourhood planning should be the cornerstone of planning policy and inform local plans, whereas in reality local people are having no say, are having plans forced upon them and the district council is just rolling over and accepting this. Mrs Cooke noted that trust had been lost, though the explanation Cllr Hughes had given during the meeting had provided some reassurance. 

Cllr Hughes left the meeting at 8.30pm.

b) Malvern Hills District Council – Covered in 5b
6.
PLANNING

a) Minutes of the planning committee meeting held on 25th February 2014.

Having previously been circulated, the minutes were accepted and signed.

b) Matters arising from previous minutes

c) Planning applications received.

	L&B ref  
	MHDC ref
	Application
	Location 
	PC

response
	Summary of reasoning

	13/30
	14/00324/OUT
	Outline application for the erection of up to 35 residential homes (inc 40% affordable) and associated works
	Land adjacent to Elmhurst Farm

Hereford Road

Leigh Sinton
	Objection

(see note 1)
	Significant gap

Extending village

Impact on roads

Gas main

	13/31
	14//00240/HOU
	Side and rear kitchen extension
	3 Brockamin Court

Dingle Road

Leigh

WR6 5JX
	No Objection
	

	13/32
	14/00022/HOU
	Single storey rear extension and alterations
	Edenbridge Farm

Storridge

WR13 5HB
	No Objection
	


Note 1. The new plans were examined and it was noted that since they were downloaded for the purposes of the meeting they have been removed from the MHDC website. The HSE website indicates that there can be no building within 14 metres either side of a high pressure gas pipe, and a site close to one should not exceed 35 houses. The parish council were of the opinion that any building in the location would be unsafe.

Mr Seymour and Mr Gloster agreed to draft a response to MHDC and circulate top the other members before forwarding to the clerk to post.


Plans had been obtained for planning application 14/00220/OUT for 4 eco-houses and 7 short term rental properties at New House Farm. The application was not yet on the MHDC website and therefore could not be considered in this meeting, however, it was noted that the site is a brown field site and there was some concern regarding the additional vehicles this would mean entering onto the main road near the entrance to the affordable housing site. 

Mr Seymour noted that he had mentioned the possibility of allotments being provided on land at The Fold to Mr Tooby and he would be happy to discuss it with the parish council. Mr Seymour and Mr Sharp agreed to speak with Mr Tooby.

Planning application 13/01581/FUL will be considered at the next meeting of the NADCM.
d) Planning decisions received

13/01543/HOU

Lower Chirkenhall Barn 
Single storey extension

Approved

e) Neighbourhood Planning Group update.

Mrs Cooke reported that the group are reviewing costs before applying for funding and that Peter King was attending a presentation by Much Wenlock TC at MHDC on their experience of the process to date.

Mr Sharp stated he had spoken with steering group chairman Peter King. He noted that terms of reference for the steering group had been posted on the parish website without being approved by the parish council, and this needed to be done before they could be published. Minutes of meetings had been posted, but in a form that could only be read by users of Windows 2010, and this also needed addressing. 

The issue of funding was discussed, including the possibility of hiring a consultant, speaking with councils that have progressed further with their plans and getting David Clarke at MHDC involved again. Concern was expressed that having been discussing the production of a neighbourhood plan for 2 years now very little progress had been made, and that the longer the process took the more developments the parish would get in the meantime.

Mr Sharp noted that the questionnaires still need some fine tuning before going out and the costs and practicalities of distributing the questionnaires and analysing the results were discussed. It was noted that the process of doing this and providing feedback and consultation to the parish would take a considerable time. Until the results had been gathered and the opinion of the parishioners regarding further development obtained it could not be determined whether a neighbourhood development plan or community plan would be the most appropriate way forward. 

7.
TO RECEIVE UPDATES ON MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES

a) Highways Matters


1. Overgrown vegetation – Kiln Lane – The matter had been dealt with

2. Overgrown Hedges – Sherridge Road and Stocks Lane – The clerk had written to the owners of the properties on Sherridge Road where hedges are overgrown and as they have not yet been attended it was decided that the matter should be referred to Highways.

Mr Seymour reported that he had met with David Jew of WCC Highways regarding road speeds and safety in Bransford, particularly with regard to overshoot collisions at the Bank House roundabout involving vehicles from the Leigh Sinton direction. To address these concerns, Mr Jew agreed to order a larger roundabout ahead/ reduce speed now warning sign, for this approach. He also agreed to arrange for the existing green roundabout advance direction sign to be re-positioned, approximately 500mm closer to the edge of the carriageway, to improve forward visibility. It was noted that there is a tree in front of this advance direction sign that reduces the available forward visibility and he agreed to ask the Maintenance Team if it can be removed.

b) Jubilee Garden – The chairman reported that work would commence toward the end of March and that he would approach Bransford Nurseries regarding plants. 

c) Dog fouling notices – Suckley Rd/ Leigh Sinton – The matter has been dealt with.

d) Repairs to Bransford play area – Mr Seymour had spoken with Mr Etheridge regarding the involvement of the scouts and this would start towards the end of April when the weather is more settled. Likewise, Mr Porter agreed to continue repair work at this time.

e) Problems caused by horses on roads and footways – The matter had been dealt with.

f) Parish council contact details and security procedures – To be carried forward to the next meeting.

g) Provision of allotments – To be carried forward to the next meeting.

h) Soil encroaching onto the pavement – opposite Leigh Sinton post office – the matter had been dealt with.

i)Kiln Lane Development – Discussed earlier in the meeting.

j) Parish council vacancy – There had been no enquiries for the existing vacancy and it was noted that following the resignations of Bruce Tasker and Cherry Hall there were now three vacancies. The clerk to make arrangements for the advertisement of the two new vacancies and all three to be considered again at the next meeting.

k) Quotes for maintenance of outdoor areas – The matter had already been dealt with.

l) Parking at the top of Dingle Lane – The matter had been resolved.

m) Letter to District Councillor David Hughes regarding consultation with local residents – Dealt with in item 5.

n) Date of annual parish meeting – The date of the meeting was confirmed as Tuesday 6th May, 7.00pm at The Fold.

8.
TO CONSIDER CHANGES TO PARISH COUNCIL PAYMENT METHODS AND FINANCIAL REGULATIONS


The chairman reported that due to a change in legislation parish councils would now be able to make electronic payments. A set of revised draft financial regulations accommodating this change had been circulated. Mr Seymour proposed that the new financial regulations be approved, Mr Gloster seconded and it was agreed unanimously.

9.         TO CONSIDER PARTICIPATION IN MHDC ANALYSIS OF PARISH INCOME AND EXPENDITURE PROJECT (get back to Peter Tebbitt)


The parish had been selected to take part in an MHDC project looking at parish council income and expenditure. It was noted that the documents requested would be produced for audit purposes anyway so no additional work would be required. Mr Seymour proposed that the parish council participate in the scheme, Mr Jones seconded and it was carried 5 votes to 1.

10
TO CONSIDER A RESPONSE TO MALVERN HILLS CONSERVATORS REGARDING THE NEW LAND MANAGEMENT PLAN


It was agreed that any response to the plan should initially be made by the clerk.

11.
BANK HOUSE BOWLING CLUB DEVELOPMENT

It was reported that a notice had been circulated to householders in Bransford giving advance notice of a proposed development behind the affordable housing site. The matter was discussed briefly, it being noted that it could not be given any further consideration until a formal planning application was submitted.

12.
FINANCE


a)   Accounts paid and received 


Paid 


BGS 

Lengthsman – November




£189.00


BGS

Lengthsman – January





£246.00


Memorial Hall
Hire Jan – March 2014





£67.50


Viking

Office supplies






£47.22


J Barker
Clerk – February





£772.15


BGS

Lengthsman – February





£210.00


Received


None

b) Accounts passed for payment

J Barker
Clerk – March






£653.97

Suckley PC
Replacement VAS batteries 1/3 cost



£32.15

SLCC

CiLCA registration





£150.00

SLCC

Membership






£137.00

Post Office
HMRC Q4






£32.26

Grants and donations

Malvern CAB


Proposed SS, seconded MG


£250.00

St Edburgs parish church
Proposed GJ, seconded PH


£500.00

Memorial Hall


Proposed SS, seconded GJ


£500.00

L&B Scouts


Proposed MG, seconded SS


£500.00

L&B Guides


Proposed MG, seconded SS


£500.00

The Sphere


Proposed SS, seconded BP


£25.00

13. 
TO RECEIVE REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES & WORKING GROUPS
a. Affordable Housing Group 
-. No report

b. Footpath working Group –. No report
c. Memorial Hall – No report


d. Community Resilience Working Group – No report

14.
COUNCILLORS REPORTS

Mr Sharp noted that he had put parish Lengthsman Barry Bennett forward for a trial scheme proposed by WCC.

It was noted that 8 out of the 10 affordable homes in Bransford had been allocated to people who are local or have a local connection. 1 local applicant had failed to secure a property. It was suggested that this might be due to the impact of the bedroom tax on the size of property that applicants are able to take.

Mrs Cooke questioned which members of the parish council attended meetings with developers and expressed concern that it was always the same individuals. Mr Seymour explained that it made sense for Mr Sharp as chairman and himself as vice-chairman and chairman of the planning committee to be the ones to attend, further noting that no decisions were ever taken at these meetings and any information was always brought back to the parish council for consideration.

Mr Sharp noted that there had been a call for possible sites to be included in the SWDP and all expressed concern that the deadline of 2nd April did not allow sufficient time to respond. Mr Sharp suggested that the parish council site on Kiln Lane previously identified as suitable for a single property be put forward and all agreed that he should go ahead.

15.
DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING 


The next Planning Committee meeting will be held on Tuesday 22nd April and the next Parish Council meeting and Annual Meeting on Tuesday 27th May 2014, all 7.00pm at The Memorial Hall.


The Annual Meeting for the Parishes of Leigh & Bransford will be held at The Fold at 7.00pm on Tuesday 6th May 2014.


Chairman.............................................

Date..................................................
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